

Physician Leadership on National Drug Policy

Best Practices Initiative: State-Level Issues for Medicaid/Welfare and Substance Abuse Treatment

Initiated by Physician Leadership on National Drug Policy

WORK IN PROGRESS A report of meeting discussion and policy recommendations

Friday, December 14, 2001 9:00 am - 4:00 pm



April 4, 2002

On December 14, 2001, the Physician Leadership on National Drug Policy sponsored a meeting at the Hall of the States in Washington, DC, entitled *Best Practices Initiative: State-Level Issues for Medicaid/Welfare and Substance Abuse Treatment*. PLNDP member Dr. Edward Brandt chaired the meeting funded by Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. The 23 participants included representatives from research, public health, policy, national organizations, and state agencies.

The need for this meeting arose from of a previous PLNDP briefing held in February, 2001, sponsored by the National Governors Association and the National Conference of State Legislatures, where there were many questions of how to address the needs of low-income substance abusers on the state level. This briefing in February provided the impetus for a PLNDP initiative and meeting reported here on providing access to substance abuse treatment for welfare and Medicaid recipients.

The meeting's objectives were to:

- Define the best practices for providing access to substance abuse treatment services for low-income populations.
- Identify model programs targeted at these populations and addressing such needs as how to develop and implement effective and cost-effective treatment models, how to incorporate screening mechanisms, and how to collect and quantify credible data.
- Identify policy barriers to providing TANF, Medicaid, and SSI-eligible populations with effective substance abuse treatment services, including those within other, related systems, such as the child welfare system.
- Review current evidence-based data on this subject.
- Define areas in which more research and focus is needed.

This "work-in-progress" report describes the meeting discussion and includes policy recommendations based on the participants' suggestions. It is being circulated to the participants of the meeting, will be available nationwide to policymakers and is now available on the PLNDP web site (www.plndp.org).

In disseminating the report and policy recommendations, PLNDP will work collaboratively with national associations, including the American Public Human Services Association, National Governors Association, and National Conference of State Legislatures, to educate policymakers on the key priorities in this area. This will be particularly important as state and federal officials develop recommendations for the reauthorization of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act.

I hope you find this material informative and if you have comments please do not hesitate to notify me.

Sincerely,

David C. Lewis

Best Practices Initiative: State-Level Issues for Medicaid/Welfare and Substance Abuse Treatment

December 14, 2001, at the Hall of the States, Washington, DC

Present: Edward N. Brandt (meeting facilitator), Sharon Amatetti, Sara Bachman, Victor Capoccia, Elena Carr, Finney Clarkson, Herman Diesenhaus, Arthur Evans, Roy Gabriel, Carolyn Holl, Nolan Jones, Jon Morgenstern, Mary Nakashian, Peggie Powers, Betsey Rosenbaum, David Rosenbloom, Gwen Rubinstein, Elaine Ryan, Phil Smith, Christa Sprinkle, Joy Wilson, and Wayne Wirta,

PLNDP Staff: David Lewis, Kathryn Cates-Wessel, and Kirsten Spalding.

INTRODUCTION

Substance abuse is a major national health problem that creates impaired health, harmful behaviors, and major economic and social burdens. Addressing substance abuse among lowincome populations is of utmost importance in the formation of Medicaid and welfare public policy, and specifically the reauthorization of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act. Substance abuse has clear and serious effects on rates of welfare dependency and the length of time a family relies on welfare assistance. Estimates of substance abuse prevalence among welfare recipients range from 6.6 to 37 percent of the approximately 6.3 million TANF recipients; because substance abuse is misunderstood and under-diagnosed, it is difficult to determine accurate prevalence rates (Jayakody et al., 2000). However, it is clear that substance abuse is significantly more common among those on public assistance than those not receiving assistance and, furthermore, long-term welfare recipients are more likely to have substance abuse problems than short-term recipients (Olson and Pavetti, 1996). Substance abuse (including alcoholism, smoking, and drug addiction) has been associated with \$172.1 billion in lost productivity, a loss greater than that for any other chronic behavioral health problem (National Institutes of Health, 1997). Studies suggest that chemical dependency is present in as many as 80 percent of all cases in the child welfare system (Young et al., 1998); this, in addition to the high rate of child welfare system involvement among welfare recipients, indicates the importance of this issue to the well being of children. Among children of substance abusers, the intergenerational risks for future substance abuse and welfare dependency are great. In fact, children of alcohol- and drug-dependent parents are up to four times more likely to develop substance abuse problems than children who do not have an alcohol- or other drug-dependent parent (Children of Addiction, 2002). Clearly, treatment improves outcomes for the individual, his/her children, and society. Treatment is both medically effective and cost-effective: societal cost savings per person per year total approximately \$40,000 when drug addiction is treated, compared to when it is untreated (Institute of Medicine, 1996). Treating substance abuse problems among low-income individuals saves lives, families, jobs, and money.

There was consensus among the meeting participants regarding the key policy recommendations for addressing the substance abuse treatment needs of welfare and Medicaid recipients. The group agreed that many of the barriers to access stem from statutory limitations and a widespread lack of coordination and standardization in agencies, services, and practices. Of key importance, the participants felt, is the need for decreasing the stigma associated with addiction through education, and the implementation of programs and practices based on evidence-based data. The meeting participants suggested policy recommendations based on the day's discussion and their experience. The following policy recommendations represent those most frequently cited, as well as recurring themes within the meeting and the concerns of public officials with whom PLNDP has collaborated and consulted.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

- Integrate substance abuse treatment and welfare/work by allowing treatment to qualify as a work activity under TANF, and training welfare caseworkers in identification and referral of substance abuse problems.
- Remove the prohibition in federal law under which TANF funds may not be used to pay for
 medical services, for the purpose of providing substance abuse treatment. Substance abuse is
 a key barrier to employment; removal of this limitation will assist states in removing barriers
 to employment.
- Remove substance abuse treatment from the IMD (Institutions of Mental Disease) Exclusion under Medicaid, to allow for greater capacity and cost-effectiveness of treatment.
- Increase Medicaid coverage of substance abuse treatment to a uniform benefit structure that supports an evidence-based continuum of care based on ASAM patient placement criteria.
- Attending to the need to reduce the risk of relapse, provide intensive and ongoing case
 management for welfare clients with substance abuse problems in order to address needed
 continuity of care.
- Identify areas where critical data for policymaking are lacking and provide support for research in these areas. Increase support for the evaluation of treatment modalities; use this information to implement evidence-based programs and practices that are effective, timely, and cost-effective.
- Increase integration of services and coordination among agencies on the federal, state, and local level, including welfare, child welfare, Medicaid, and substance abuse treatment agencies.
- Educate policymakers and welfare caseworkers on the nature of addiction and the
 effectiveness of treatment.

Immediate Action Steps

We recognize that limitations on public resources will make it difficult to move quickly to fully adopt practices and policies that will lead to a more comprehensive approach to treating low-income individuals for substance abuse problems. However, the following recommendations are actions that could be taken immediately to assist in the implementation of a policy initiative and promote better general understanding and practice in this area:

- 1. Operationalize and streamline administrative processes within Medicaid to increase accessibility of funds earmarked for early, periodic screening, diagnosis and treatment (EPSDT). EPSDT is an underutilized and poorly integrated, yet already established, funding source for children and adolescent (ages birth to 21 years old) health and mental health problems including substance abuse. There is also a need to increase awareness and provide education on how EPSDT works; doing so could significantly increase treatment access for low-income youth.
- 2. Establish within the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) a Best Practices Institute for Low-Income Substance Abuse Treatment Programs. This could be included in the reauthorization of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act. Major duties of the Institute would involve:
 - a) sponsoring research projects designed to collect and disseminate information on program models which effectively treat low-income individuals with substance abuse problems;
 - b) providing training opportunities for state and local officials to gain knowledge on the provision of substance abuse services to welfare recipients;
 - c) increasing public awareness of the need for and value of effective treatment strategies;
 - d) developing and maintaining a central warehouse or library of evidence-based screening tools for use in state and local programs.
- 3. Create an intergovernmental task force within HHS to be specifically charged with the responsibility of identifying policy barriers that prevent the use of the most effective treatment strategies for low-income individuals with substance abuse. State and local officials, researchers, and practitioners should be included in the task force.
- 4. Finance demonstration projects that will validate and promote more effective service delivery models (such as moving towards a case management approach to providing treatment for welfare recipients).
- 5. Provide financial incentives and waiver authority for states choosing to adopt comprehensive policies and practices designed to serve welfare recipients with substance abuse problems.

BACKGROUND BASED ON MEETING DISCUSSION

Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF)

When Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) replaced the old welfare system in 1996, the number of individuals receiving public assistance declined greatly; however, research suggests that, among TANF recipients, having a substance abuse problem is a strong predictor of ongoing unemployment and is one of the most serious barriers to self-sufficiency and return to the workforce. Medicaid and welfare recipients with substance abuse problems typically have very high levels of co-occurring problems, in particular, mental illness and involvement with the child welfare system. Their access to substance abuse treatment is severely limited by compounding factors including financial pressures and lack of adequate housing, transportation, and childcare.

In initially identifying welfare recipients with addictions, several fundamental problems exist: TANF caseworkers are often untrained in screening and referral for substance abuse and have pre-existing biases about addiction as a disease; many states' welfare agencies do not use a standardized screening instrument or set of behavioral standards; systems of identification relying on self-stated use generally yield quite low identification rates; and caseworkers often have no leverage for getting a client into treatment because treatment is entirely voluntary. Many individuals, although positively identified as having a substance abuse problem, never obtain treatment. Some states have addressed these issues through training, the use of specific screening instruments and behavioral standards, the co-location of substance abuse health care professionals (or care coordinators) at welfare agencies, and intensive and ongoing case management of positively screened clients; other states, however, have not addressed these issues.

One state, in particular, is working to improve its approach: in New Jersey, care coordinators are highly trained individuals who provide intensive and ongoing case management of welfare clients with substance abuse problems, moving them through the treatment system. In the New Jersey Substance Abuse Research Demonstration project, the effectiveness of intensive case management was compared to a system where clients only received a referral to treatment. Overall, intensive case management doubled to tripled rates of treatment retention. In a separate study, CASAWORKS, a national demonstration program for substance abusing women on welfare, also employed intensive case management. Clients in CASAWORKS had dramatic reductions in substance use and increases in employment from the time of program entry to 12 months. Clearly, a simple referral to treatment is not enough; the group's consensus was that case management is necessary.

Because substance abuse treatment is a means of achieving self-sufficiency for this population, integrating work and treatment and, more specifically, allowing treatment to count as a work activity under TANF requirements, is important, as indicated by the participants. The welfare and treatment systems need a better understanding of one another and need to be joint stakeholders in programmatic outcomes. The philosophy of many programs, including CASAWORKS, is that work is treatment and treatment is work. Work issues must be addressed early in the treatment process, and ongoing income assistance must be provided for families

undergoing treatment. Relapse is recognized and understood within the treatment system; however, it is not recognized in welfare and employment, where people are likely to "relapse" on and off of welfare/employment. The chronicity of addiction needs to be addressed by introducing the concept of phased or graduated employment activities (i.e. part-time work eventually leading to full-time work). In addition, identifying timely treatment modalities is of great importance to TANF because of limits on the amount of time a family can spend on public assistance.

The immediacy of welfare politics and budget issues pose challenges to the goal of successful substance abuse treatment. Treating a person and continuing his/her welfare benefits increases the caseload. Plus, while there are financial bonuses for states that significantly decrease their numbers of welfare recipients through employment and that have high work participation rates, there are no bonuses for getting substance abusers into treatment. It seems that financial incentives are necessary to encourage states to address substance abuse in their TANF programs.

Medicaid and Funding of Treatment

Research has proven the effectiveness of treatment, yet Medicaid benefits are determined by individual states, and coverage of treatment services is either absent or very limited. Because of this lack of treatment options and the insufficient capacity of the public treatment system, the "continuum of care" is not appropriately supported. In addition, the inappropriate level or type of treatment is often provided; resulting in higher-than-necessary treatment costs and increased relapse rates. The current Medicaid system is overly focused on hospitals when, in fact, other primary care treatment settings are much more cost-effective than long-term hospital care. It was agreed that access to quality treatment and parity should be applied to public insurance.

Established in 1966 to prevent Medicaid from paying for long-term custodial care, the IMD (Institutions of Mental Disease) Exclusion prohibits Medicaid reimbursement of any services delivered in an institution with more than 16 beds that treats "mental diseases." Because addictions are considered "mental diseases," this has largely prevented the provision of residential substance abuse treatment for Medicaid recipients. All participants agreed that removing substance abuse treatment from the IMD Exclusion is necessary, as it would allow for a considerably greater capacity and cost-effectiveness of treatment. However, simply removing the IMD Exclusion would not enable Medicaid to pay for substance abuse treatment in its entirety, as financial constraints will remain.

According to meeting participants, it is clear that funding of public substance abuse treatment is very fragmented; each individual funding stream is narrow in what it can and cannot pay for, making treatment dollars difficult to manage. The level of funding is, also, insufficient, and treatment providers are forced to work with very limited resources. Although successfully treating substance abuse results in huge cost savings to society, those savings generally do not apply to any one state's or organization's annual budget. There is an obvious need for increased resources, as well as making funding streams more flexible and better integrated across systems. The current economic downturn and widespread cutting of appropriations, which is more dramatic at the state level, will make this difficult.

An example of a poorly integrated and underutilized funding source is Medicaid's early, periodic screening, diagnosis and treatment (EPSDT). Under EPSDT, states are required to provide any medically necessary service to children and adolescents, whether or not it is a benefit under a state's Medicaid plan. This includes any substance abuse treatment determined by a physician to be necessary. EPSDT is underutilized, and could significantly increase treatment availability for low-income youth if awareness about how EPSDT works was raised. Several meeting participants cited the need for increased utilization of EPSDT.

The largest payer of public treatment in the U.S. is the Substance Abuse Prevention and Treatment Block Grant. In many states, this block grant money is being rolled into Medicaid-funded behavioral health carve-outs. Because carve-outs primarily focus on mental health services, this has resulted in a shift where substance abuse treatment providers are increasingly working as mental health providers, and mental health standards are being inappropriately applied to substance abuse. Substance abuse treatment is being pushed "out of business" because the proportion of dollars given to mental health treatment is much greater.

Although the increasing placement of Medicaid recipients in managed care plans is commonly viewed as negative, access to substance abuse treatment has, in fact, increased dramatically under the Oregon Health Plan. In 1995, a statewide mandate placed Oregon's entire Medicaid population in managed care, and the percentage of Medicaid enrollees receiving substance abuse treatment more than doubled. Thus, managed care can be a means of improving treatment access when it is carefully implemented.

Supplemental Security Income (SSI)

Supplemental Security Income (SSI) recipients, who qualify for public assistance because of a physical, cognitive, or mental health disability, are increasingly being placed in Medicaid managed care plans. In addition to the great variation in covered services, the complex treatment needs of the SSI-Disabled are generally not addressed by these plans, and states do not design treatment programs with the physical, communication, and attitudinal barriers faced by this population in mind. Using managed care to more creatively address their needs is particularly important because the prevalence, severity, and costs of substance abuse among the SSI-Disabled are disproportionately high.

Child Welfare System

Families on TANF with substance abuse problems often have very high levels of involvement with the child welfare system. An example, from the New Jersey Substance Abuse Research Demonstration project, found that 84% of substance abusing women on TANF had been referred to a child welfare agency at some point. Nationally, studies suggest that chemical dependency is present in as many as 80 percent of all cases in the child welfare system (Young et al., 1998). Interestingly, some areas are using involvement in the child welfare system as a marker that a client may have a substance abuse problem, given the high prevalence of substance abuse in child welfare cases. Identifying timely and effective treatment modalities is of key importance for this population; when a child is removed from his/her home, the child welfare agency has a window of just 15 months to establish a permanency plan for the child. This is a very short

timeframe for parents with substance abuse problems to receive treatment. Furthermore, parents are denied Medicaid benefits when their children are removed from the home, further limiting their access to treatment. Not surprisingly, parents' fear of identification by the child welfare system often prevents them from obtaining treatment. It was suggested that additional emphasis on absentee fathers, many of whom have addictions of their own, and on stabilization of families is needed.

Cross-System Collaboration

Collaboration among agencies is of critical importance, all agreed, to better serve low-income substance abusers – in particular, communication and coordination of services among substance abuse, welfare, child welfare, Medicaid, and workforce development agencies. Such integration needs to occur on the federal level as well as at the state and local level. Patients should be assessed and treated holistically, from a cross-program perspective, and multiple systems need to be accountable for overall family outcomes. Standardization is also clearly lacking in the current system – in performance measures for treatment, in paying for care, and in using treatments with proven effectiveness.

Providing Effective Treatment

Quite often, patients are given the incorrect type or inadequate length of treatment. If treatment is inadequate, we cannot expect people to get better. Standardized systems of determining appropriate levels of care were recommended, such as the American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) Patient Placement Criteria. In New Jersey, where treatment recommendations are based solely on ASAM criteria, more units of service became available when levels of care were appropriately shifted. An example of this is mixing and matching treatment modalities, such as including methadone with other treatments. A continuum of care and providing the correct level of care is important and can be a means of improving cost-effectiveness and effectiveness of treatment.

Providing treatment that is specific to the populations being served – particularly gender-specific treatment – has a major impact on the success of treatment. Moreover, providing the "wraparound" services that are necessary to recovery, such as childcare, transportation, and housing, is critical and its efficacy in treatment programs has been demonstrated.

Education and Research

Overall, the participants were in agreement that many of the issues associated with substance abuse and welfare/Medicaid can be attributed to a lack of knowledge regarding what addiction is and the effectiveness of treatment. Addiction must be recognized as an illness rather than a volitional behavior. Educating policymakers, welfare caseworkers, and treatment providers on the nature of addiction and the effectiveness of treatment is of utmost importance.

Research has clearly proven the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of various forms of treatment, yet evidence-based programs and practices are rarely implemented in treatment programs around the nation. An emphasis on research and the dissemination of information

about treatment effectiveness and cost-effectiveness, and translating evidence-based data into practice, is critical, particularly in treating hard-to-serve individuals with multiple barriers to recovery and self-sufficiency.

References

"Children of Addiction." Available at: http://www.mediacampaign.org/mediatoolkit/mtk fs children.doc.

Institute of Medicine. *Pathways of Addiction—Opportunities in Drug Abuse Research*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1996. p. 199.

Jayakody, R., Danziger, S., and Pollack, H. "Welfare reform, substance abuse, and mental health." *J Health Polity Law.* 2000 Aug; 25(4):623-51.

National Institutes of Health (Department of Health and Human Services). *Disease-Specific Estimates of Direct and Indirect Costs of Illness and NIH Update*. 1997.

Olson, K. and Pavetti, L. (1996). "Personal and Family Challenges to the Successful Transition from Welfare to Work." Final Report. Washington, DC: Urban Institute.

Young, N.K., Gardner, S. L., and Dennis, K. (1998). *Responding to alcohol and other drug problems in child welfare: Weaving together practice and policy*. Washington, DC: CWLA Press.

Physician Leadership on National Drug Policy Best Practices Initiative: State-Level Issues for Medicaid/Welfare and Substance Abuse Treatment

December 14, 2001 Hall of the States 444 North Capitol Street, NW, Room 333 Washington, DC 20001

Participant List

Edward N. Brandt, MD, meeting facilitator PLNDP Member
University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center Director, Ctr. for Health Policy Research and Dvlp. Member, PLNDP
College of Health Building, Room 343A
P.O. Box 26901
Oklamhoma City, OK 73190
405-271-2114
405-271-1868
edward-brandt@ouhsc.edu

Sara Bachman, PhD Boston University School of Social Work Assistant Professor, Research 264 Bay State Road Boston, MA 02215 617-353-1415 617-353-5612 sbachman@bu.edu

Elena Carr
United States Department of Labor
Substance Absue Program Coordinator, Office of Policy
200 Constitution Avenue, NW
Room S-2312
Washington, DC 20210
202-693-5078
202-693-5960
carr-elena@dol.gov

Finney Clarkson
Tennessee Department of Human Services
Coordinator, Families First Alcohol & Drug Services
Citizens Plaza Building -12th Floor
400 Deaderick Street
Nashville, TN 37248
615-313-5760
615-313-6639
efinlizzie@hotmail.com

Sharon Amatetti, MPH
Center for Substance Abuse Treatment
Public Hlth. Analyst, Office of Policy Coord. and Planning
Rockwall II Bldg., Room 618
5600 Fishers Lane
Rockville, MD 20857
301-443-7288
301-480-6077
samatett@samhsa.gov

Victor Capoccia, PhD Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Senior Program Officer, Health Group P.O. Box 2316 College Road East and Route 1 Princeton, NJ 08543-2316 609-627-7581 609-514-5565 vcapocc@rwjf.org

Mady Chalk, PhD
Center for Substance Abuse Treatment
Director, Office of Quality Improvement and Financing
Rockwall II Building, Suite 740
5600 Fishers Lane
Rockville, MD 20857
301-443-8796
301-480-3045
mchalk@samhsa.gov

Arthur Evans, PhD CT Dept. of Mental Health and Addiction Services Deputy Commissioner 410 Capitol Avenue PO Box 431431 Hartford, CT 06134 860-418-6959 arthur.evans@po.state.ct.us Roy Gabriel, PhD RMC Research Corporation Senior Research Associate 522 SW Fifth Avenue, Suite 1407 Portland, OR 97204-2131 503-223-8248 503-223-8399 roy_gabriel@rmccorp.com

Doug Howard
Director, Michigan Family Independence Agency
President, American Public Human Services Association
P.O. Box 30037
Lansing, MI 48909
517-373-2000
517-335-6101
HowardD3@state.mi.us

Jeffrey Merrill, PhD Robert Wood Johnson Medical School University Research Professor, Professor of Psychiatry 671 Hoes Lane Piscataway, NJ 08854 732-235-3912 732-235-5818 merriljc@cmhc.umdnj.edu

Mary Nakashian, MA Independent Consultant 340 Arapahoe Ave. Boulder, CO 80302 303-544-1632 303-544-1640 marynakashian@qwest.net

Betsey Rosenbaum American Public Human Services Association Director, Children and Family Services 810 First Street, NE, Suite 500 Washington, DC 20002-4267 202-682-0100 202-289-6555 brosenbaum@aphsa.org

Gwen Rubenstein, MPH Legal Action Center Director, Policy Research 236 Massachusetts Avenue, NE, Suite 505 Washington, DC 20002 202-544-5478 202-544-5712 gwenrr@lac-dc.org Carolyn Holl

N.J. Health and Senior Services, Div. of Addiction Services Dir., Office of Managed Care & Treatment Systems Dvlp. 120 S. Stockton Street, P.O. Box 362 Trenton, NJ 08625-0362 609-633-7978 609-292-3816 carolyn.holl@doh.state.nj.us

Nolan Jones, PhD
National Governors Association
Director, Human Resources Committee
Hall of the States
444 North Capitol Street, Suite 267
Washington, DC 20001-1512
202-624-5360
202-624-5313
njones@nga.org

Jon Morgenstern, PhD
Ntl. Ctr. on Addct. and Sub. Abuse at Columbia University
Vice President and Director, Health Treatment Research
633 Third Avenue
New York, NY 10017
212-659-8722
212-860-3945
Jon.Morgenstern@mssm.edu

Peggie Powers Illinois Department of Human Services Administrator, Office of Alcoholism and Substance Abuse 319 East Madison, Suite 2D Springfield, IL 62701 217-557-6706 312-814-2419 dhsd0816@dhs.state.il.us

David Rosenbloom, PhD Join Together Project Director 441 Stuart Street, 7th Floor Boston MA 02116 617-437-1500 617-437-9394 david@jointogether.org

Elaine Ryan American Public Human Services Association Acting Executive Director 810 First Street, NE, Suite 500 Washington, DC 20002-4267 202-682-0100 202-289-6555 eryan@aphsa.org Laura Schmidt, PhD Public Health Institute Scientist, Alcohol Research Group 2000 Hearst Avenue, Suite 300 Berkeley, CA 94709 510-642-0576 lschmidt@arg.org

Christa Sprinkle, MA
Steps to Success, Mt. Hood Community College
Coordinator, Mental Health/Alcohol and Drug Tx. Services
1415 SE 122nd
Portland, OR 97233
503-256-0432 ext. 519
503-256-5503
sprinkle@mhcc.cc.or.us

Wayne Wirta
National Council on Alcoholism & Drug Dependence - NJ
Executive Director
2333 Whitehorse-Mercerville Road, Suite J
Hamilton, NJ 8619
609-689-0599 ext. 127
609-396-4445
ncaddnj@aol.com

Phil Smith Porter Novelli Senior Counsel 1909 K Street Washington, DC 20006 202-973-1367 202-973-5858 psmith@porternovelli.com

Joy Wilson National Conference of State Legislatures Director, Health Committee & Federal Affairs Counsel 444 N. Capitol Street, NW, Suite 515 Washington, DC 20001 202-624-5400 202-737-1069 joy.wilson@ncsl.org

Physician Leadership on National Drug Policy Best Practices Initiative: State-Level Issues for Medicaid/Welfare and Substance Abuse Treatment

December 14, 2001 Hall of the States 444 North Capitol Street, NW, Room 333 Washington, DC 20001

Staff

Kathryn Cates-Wessel Brown University, Center for Alcohol & Addiction Studies Associate Director, PLNDP Box G-BH Providence, RI 02912 401-444-1816 401-444-1850 KCW@brown.edu

Kirsten Spalding Brown University, Center for Alcohol & Addiction Studies Research Assistant, PLNDP Box G-BH Providence, RI 02912 401-444-1817 401-444-1850 Kirsten_Spalding@brown.edu David Lewis, MD
Brown University, Center for Alcohol & Addiction Studies
Program Director, PLNDP
Box G-BH
Providence, RI 02912
401-444-1817
401-444-1850
David_Lewis@brown.edu